

April 21, 2025

Business, Professions & Economic
Development Committee
California State Senate
Capitol Office, 1021 O Street,
Sacramento, CA 95814

Testimony in Support of Senate Bill 351 – Private Equity Stakeholder Project

Dear Chair Ashby, Vice Chair Choi, and Senators Archuleta, Arreguin, Grayson, Menjivar, Niello, Smallwood-Cuevas, Strickland, Umberg, and Pierson,

My name is Chris Noble, and I am the Policy Director for the [Private Equity Stakeholder Project \(PESP\)](#). PESP is a non-profit organization dedicated to understanding the impacts of the increasing influence of private equity in our economy. Our mission is to empower communities, working families, and others impacted by private equity and the broader financial industry.

We appreciate this opportunity to testify in support of Senate Bill 351, “Health facilities,” as its passage into law would be a critical step forward to close loopholes that private equity and other corporate investors use to circumvent California’s prohibitions on the corporate practice of medicine (CPOM) and corporate practice of dentistry (CPOD).

Although California, like most states, bars private equity firms from directly owning physician and dental practices, firms are able to buy or create platform companies that partner with physician and dental practices. Private equity firms have increasingly invested in these platforms, or “management service organizations” (MSOs) and “dental services organizations” (DSOs).¹ These types of platform companies partner with physician practices to handle non-clinical aspects of business, such as scheduling, billing, negotiating insurance rates, and more.

Private equity-owned MSOs and DSOs may market themselves as being able to help physicians and dentists focus on the ‘clinical’ side of healthcare and dentistry, but in practice, these companies may prescribe business practices that can impact clinical decision-making and autonomy of physicians and dentists. A growing number of physicians are organizing against private equity’s and other Wall Street investors’ influence in medicine.²

Outpatient care

Outpatient care, and especially specialty care, has consistently been one of the top areas for private equity dealmaking.³ In healthcare, private equity acquisitions, including via MSO

partnerships, are contributing to and have contributed to consolidation, which is often accompanied by higher prices in various subsectors,⁴ including [primary care](#),⁵ [emergency medicine](#),⁶ [eye care](#),⁷ [gastroenterology](#),⁸ [anesthesiology](#),⁹ and [fertility clinics](#).¹⁰

Additionally, private equity's aggressive use of debt in the physician practice management industry leaves companies more vulnerable to changing market conditions, such as high interest rates and rising labor costs. Of the ten PPM companies that filed for bankruptcy in 2024,¹¹ half were private equity-backed: Cano Health, Prime Plastic Surgery, Atlantic Neurosurgical Specialists,¹² Clinical Care Medical Centers,¹³ and CareMax.¹⁴

Dental care

Private equity firms have increasingly been investing in the US dental industry through Dental Services Organizations (DSOs). DSOs handle the business side of dental practices, such as administrative, marketing, bookkeeping, and financial services. The DSO industry appears to have been created, largely by private equity firms, to avoid regulation that prohibits investor ownership of dental practices.¹⁵

In a report PESP released in February 2025 examining trends in 2024 private equity dealmaking in healthcare, dental care saw the highest number of deals of any category tracked by PESP. PESP tracked 161 dental care deals in 2024, a 10.3% increase from the 146 dental care deals tracked in 2023. Seven of the 13 most active private equity-backed platform companies in 2024 were dental care companies.¹⁶

A [recent study](#) published in *Health Affairs* has found that private equity affiliation with dental practices nearly doubled for the period 2015-2021, from 6.6% in 2015 to 12.8% in 2021. The study found the highest growth among dental specialties such as endodontists and oral surgeons, which more than doubled during the period.¹⁷

According to the study's authors, "One possible reason for PE interest in dental specialist practices may be the high prices that specialists can earn for procedures such as root canals and implants, as opposed to routine exams from general practice dentists. PE firms may believe that they can get a higher return on investment from acquiring specialist practices."¹⁸

Private equity-affiliated practices had a higher rate of Medicaid participation. The researchers note that while this could expand access to dental care in poorer communities, "there are concerns that PE could implement strategies to increase the volume of unnecessary dental services for Medicaid enrollees."¹⁹

In November 2024, *KFF* and *CBS* published an [exposé](#) detailing a growing trend of dentists pulling out "healthy" teeth in order to profit from implants.²⁰ At dental practices around the country, patients have been reportedly encouraged to get dental implants, which can cost tens of thousands of dollars, instead of keeping their teeth and getting treatments like root canals.

The article highlighted how multiple private equity-owned dental care chains may be contributing to this trend. One company, ClearChoice, which is owned by [Ares Management, American Securities and Leonard Green & Partners](#), allegedly used salespersons, or “patient education consultants,” to meet with patients about options like dental implants before the patient had even seen a dentist according to a lawsuit filed against the company.²¹ ClearChoice has three locations in California.²²

A 2021 report from PESP documented extensive issues at private equity-owned dental care providers. For more information, see: [“Deceptive Marketing, Medicaid Fraud, and Unnecessary Root Canals on Babies: Private Equity Drills into the Dental Care Industry.”](#)

The private equity business model

Private equity firms often seek to double or triple their investment over 4-7 years. The pursuit of outsized returns over relatively short time horizons can lead to cost-cutting that impacts patient care. In addition, use of high levels of debt can divert cash from operations to interest payments and dividends paid out to private equity owners.

Putting profits before patients is not unique to private equity-owned healthcare companies. But because there’s less transparency around private equity deals and the companies they own, and because private equity firms tend to use more debt than other types of investors to fund their business strategies, the private equity business model can amplify the profit-seeking behaviors that put patients and healthcare workers at risk.

Private equity’s debt-based investment strategies all too frequently end in bankruptcy, threatening the stability of the healthcare system. In 2024, one-fifth (21%) of healthcare bankruptcies involved private equity-owned companies. Seven out of eight (88%) of the largest (liabilities over \$500 million) bankruptcies in the healthcare industry in 2024 were at companies with a history of private equity ownership.²³

Closing the loophole

PESP strongly supports SB 351 because it would do much to address the root issue of private equity consolidation and cost hikes: private equity’s ability to circumvent prohibitions on the corporate practice of medicine and dentistry in the first place. By expanding the pre-existing guidelines on CPOM set forth by the Medical Board of California, this bill will curtail the influence investors may currently have over clinical care and the provider/patient relationship.

Other states have already had success in implementing similar laws. For example, in New York, fee-splitting arrangements, where a physician management company takes a percentage of the practice’s revenue in exchange for running the business, are prohibited.²⁴ In the State of New York’s judgment against private equity-owned dental management company Aspen Dental, Attorney General Eric Schneiderman wrote that “medical and dental decisions should be made

PRIVATE EQUITY STAKEHOLDER PROJECT

by licensed providers using their best clinical judgment and should not be influenced by management companies' shared interest in potential profits." By enforcing New York's laws banning the corporate practice of medicine and fee-splitting between medical practitioners and unlicensed individuals and entities, today's agreement ensures that New Yorkers receive quality dental care."²⁵

In recent months, multiple states have moved to address private equity's negative impacts in healthcare, including loopholes in CPOM regulations, demonstrating how widespread of an issue it has become.²⁶ The Private Equity Stakeholder Project supports state efforts to safeguard against the risks of private equity. We urge California lawmakers to pass Senate Bill 351 and join the growing chorus of states that are choosing to address rising healthcare costs by prioritizing the long-term health of their residents over investor profits.

Sincerely,

A handwritten signature in black ink, appearing to read "C. Noble". The signature is fluid and cursive, with a large "C" and "N" and a period after the first name.

Chris Noble, Esq.
Policy Director
Private Equity Stakeholder Project

End Notes

¹ Scheffler, Richard M, Laura Alexander, Brent D Fulton, Daniel R Arnold, and Ola A Abdelhadi. “Monetizing Medicine: Private Equity and Competition in Physician Practice Markets.” *American Antitrust Institute*, July 10, 2023. https://www.antitrustinstitute.org/wp-content/uploads/2023/07/AAI-UCB-EG_Private-Equity-I-Physician-Practice-Report_FINAL.pdf.

² Cumming, Chris. “Doctors Organize to Push Back Against Private-Equity Takeovers.” *Wall Street Journal*, September 22, 2024, sec. WSJ Pro. <https://www.wsj.com/articles/doctors-organize-to-push-back-against-private-equity-takeovers-16aa2c94>; Wolfson, Bernard J. “ER Doctors Vow to Pursue Case Against Envision Despite Bankruptcy.” *California Healthline*, May 12, 2023. <https://californiahealthline.org/news/article/er-doctors-vow-to-pursue-case-against-envision-even-in-bankruptcy/>

³ See PESP’s 2022, 2023, and 2024 annual reports on private equity healthcare acquisitions.

⁴ Yashaswini Singh, Zirui Song, Daniel Polsky, Joseph D. Bruch, and Jane M. Zhu. “Association of Private Equity Acquisition of Physician Practices With Changes in Health Care Spending and Utilization.” *JAMA Health Forum* 3, no. 9 (September 2, 2022): e222886. <https://doi.org/10.1001/jamahealthforum.2022.2886>; Adler, Loren, Conrad Milhaupt, and Samuel Valdez. “Measuring Private Equity Penetration and Consolidation in Emergency Medicine and Anesthesiology.” *Health Affairs Scholar* 1, no. 1 (July 1, 2023): qxad008. <https://doi.org/10.1093/haschl/qxad008>; Anaeze C. Offodile II, Marcelo Cerullo, Mohini Bindal, Jose Alejandro Rauh-Hain, and Vivian Ho. “Private Equity Investments In Health Care: An Overview Of Hospital And Health System Leveraged Buyouts, 2003–17.” *Health Affairs* 40, no. 5 (May 2021): 719–26. <https://doi.org/10.1377/hlthaff.2020.01535>; Alexander Borsa, Geronimo Bejarano, Moriah Ellen, and Joseph Dov Bruch. “Evaluating Trends in Private Equity Ownership and Impacts on Health Outcomes, Costs, and Quality: Systematic Review.” *BMJ* 382 (July 19, 2023): e075244. <https://doi.org/10.1136/bmj-2023-075244>; Richard M. Scheffler, Laura Alexander, Brent D. Fulton, Daniel R. Arnold, and Ola A. Abdelhadi. “Monetizing Medicine: Private Equity and Competition in Physician Practice Markets.” American Antitrust Institute, Petris Center on Health Care Markets, Washington Center for Equitable Growth, July 10, 2023. https://www.antitrustinstitute.org/wp-content/uploads/2023/07/AAI-UCB-EG_Private-Equity-I-Physician-Practice-Report_FINAL.pdf.

⁵ Singh, Yashaswini, Nandita Radhakrishnan, Loren Adler, and Christopher Whaley. “Growth of Private Equity and Hospital Consolidation in Primary Care and Price Implications.” *JAMA Health Forum* 6, no. 1 (January 17, 2025): e244935. <https://doi.org/10.1001/jamahealthforum.2024.4935>.

⁶ Adler, Loren, Conrad Milhaupt, and Samuel Valdez. “Measuring Private Equity Penetration and Consolidation in Emergency Medicine and Anesthesiology.” *Health Affairs Scholar* 1, no. 1 (July 1, 2023): qxad008. <https://doi.org/10.1093/haschl/qxad008>.

⁷ See Weber, Lauren. “Private Equity Sees the Billions in Eye Care as Firms Target High-Profit Procedures.” *KFF Health News* (blog), September 19, 2022. <https://kffhealthnews.org/news/article/private-equity-ophtalmology-eye-care-high-profit-procedures/>; Singh, Yashaswini, Zirui Song, Daniel Polsky, Joseph D. Bruch, and Jane M. Zhu. “Association of Private Equity Acquisition of Physician Practices With Changes in Health Care Spending and Utilization.” *JAMA Health Forum* 3, no. 9 (September 2, 2022): e222886. <https://doi.org/10.1001/jamahealthforum.2022.2886>.

⁸ See Busam, Jonathan A., and Eric D. Shah. “The Rise of Private Equity in Gastroenterology Practices.” *Gastroenterology & Hepatology* 19, no. 5 (May 2023): 264–71; Singh, Yashaswini, Zirui Song, Daniel Polsky, Joseph D. Bruch, and Jane M. Zhu. “Association of Private Equity Acquisition of Physician Practices With Changes in Health Care Spending and Utilization.” *JAMA Health Forum* 3, no. 9 (September 2, 2022): e222886, <https://doi.org/10.1001/jamahealthforum.2022.2886>; and Singh, Yashaswini, Zirui Song, Daniel Polsky, and Jane M. Zhu. “Increases In Physician Professional Fees In Private Equity–Owned Gastroenterology Practices.” *Health Affairs* 44, no. 2 (February 2025): 215–23. <https://doi.org/10.1377/hlthaff.2024.00190>.

⁹ Whoriskey, Peter. “Financiers Bought up Anesthesia Practices, Then Raised Prices.” *The Washington Post*, June 29, 2023. <https://www.washingtonpost.com/business/2023/06/29/private-equity-medical-practices-raise-prices/>.

¹⁰ Stevenson, David. “Private Equity Drives Consolidation in Maturing Fertility Market | PitchBook.” *PitchBook* (blog), November 17, 2023. <https://pitchbook.com/news/articles/private-equity-buyouts-fertility-consolidation>.

¹¹ Newitt, Patsy. “10 Physician Practices, Clinics That Filed for Bankruptcy in 2024.” *Becker’s ASC Review*, January 30, 2025. <https://www.beckersasc.com/asc-transactions-and-valuation-issues/10-physician-practices-clinics-that-filed-for-bankruptcy-in-2024.html>.

¹² O’Grady, Eileen. “Private Equity Healthcare Bankruptcies Show No Signs of Slowing.” *Private Equity Stakeholder Project*, August 1, 2024. <https://pestakeholder.org/news/private-equity-healthcare-bankruptcies-show-no-signs-of-slowing/>.

¹³ O’Grady. “PE-Owned Primary Care Chain for Poor Floridians Goes Bankrupt.” *Private Equity Stakeholder Project*, November 12, 2024. <https://pestakeholder.org/news/pe-owned-primary-care-chain-for-poor-floridians-goes-bankrupt/>.

¹⁴ “Deerfield Healthcare Technology Acquisitions Corp. Announces Closing of Business Combination With CareMax,” June 8, 2021. <https://www.businesswire.com/news/home/20210608006108/en/Deerfield-Healthcare-Technology-Acquisitions-Corp.-Announces-Closing-of-Business-Combination-With-CareMax>.

¹⁵ O’Grady, Eileen. “Deceptive Marketing, Medicaid Fraud, and Unnecessary Root Canals on Babies: Private Equity Drills into the Dental Care Industry.” *Private Equity Stakeholder Project*, July 2021. https://pestakeholder.org/wp-content/uploads/2021/08/PESP_DSO_July2021.pdf.

¹⁶ Bugbee, Mary, Eileen O’Grady, and Michael Fenne. “Private Equity Healthcare Deals: 2024 in Review.” *Private Equity Stakeholder Project*, February 20, 2025. <https://pestakeholder.org/reports/healthcare-deals-2024-in-review/>.

¹⁷ Kamyar Nasseh, Anthony T. LoSasso, and Marko Vujicic, “Percentage Of Dentists And Dental Practices Affiliated With Private Equity Nearly Doubled, 2015–21,” *Health Affairs*. Vol. 43, No. 8: (2024): 1082–1089. <https://doi.org/10.1377/hlthaff.2023.00574>. Pg. 1084.

¹⁸ Nasseh et al. Pg. 1086.

¹⁹ Nasseh et al. Pg. 1087.

²⁰ Kelman, Brett, and Anna Werner. “Dentists Are Pulling ‘Healthy’ and Treatable Teeth To Profit From Implants, Experts Warn.” *KFF Health News*, November 1, 2024. <https://kffhealthnews.org/news/article/dental-implants-investigation-failures-unnecessary-healthy-teeth/>.

²¹ Bugbee, Mary, Eileen O’Grady, and Michael Fenne. “Private Equity in U.S. Healthcare: Trends in 2023 Deal Activity.” *Private Equity Stakeholder Project*, March 6, 2024. <https://pestakeholder.org/private-equity-healthcare-2023-trends/>.

²² “Find ClearChoice Dental Implant Centers Near You.” Accessed March 31, 2025. <https://www.clearchoice.com/locations/>.

²³ PESP Private Equity Bankruptcy Tracker, 12 Feb, 2025. <https://pestakeholder.org/private-equity-bankruptcy/>

²⁴ Unofficial New York Codes, Rules and Regulations.” <https://govt.westlaw.com/nycrr/Document/Ieca3f3eec22111dd97adcd755bda2840?viewType=FullText&transitionType=Default&contextData=%28sc.Default%29>.

²⁵ Watson, Stephen T. “Aspen Dental Settles with NY AG’s Office.” *Buffalo News*, 18 June 2015, buffalonews.com/news/local/business/article_c811f921-b1df-5d33-9caf-443f25b5bd80.html.

²⁶ Bugbee, Mary, Michael Fenne, and Chris Noble. “Recent Policy and Regulatory Initiatives to Address Private Equity’s Negative Impacts in Healthcare.” *Private Equity Stakeholder Project*, December 10, 2024. https://pestakeholder.org/wp-content/uploads/2025/01/PESP_Report_Healthcare-Policy_2024-compressed.pdf; Fenne, Michael, and Mary Bugbee. “New Mexico’s Proposed Measures for Hospital Merger Review.” *Private Equity Stakeholder Project PESP* (blog), February 21, 2025.

<https://pestakeholder.org/news/new-mexicos-proposed-measures-for-hospital-merger-review/>; Bugbee, Mary. "Massachusetts Passes Healthcare Oversight Legislation in Response to Steward Health Care Crisis." *Private Equity Stakeholder Project* (blog), January 21, 2025. <https://pestakeholder.org/news/massachusetts-passes-healthcare-oversight-legislation-in-response-to-steward-health-care-crisis/>; Kaye, Danielle. "States Fill Gaps in FTC Health-Care Consolidation Crackdown (1)." *Bloomberglaw.Com*, Bloomberg Law, 15 Mar. 2024, news.bloomberglaw.com/antitrust/states-fill-gaps-in-ftc-crackdown-on-health-care-consolidation;